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Introduction 

 

The Wyndham Robertson Library at Hollins University is proud to present this document in support of its 

application for the ACRL Award for Excellence in Academic Libraries. We appreciate the committee’s 



 

 

I. Creativity and innovation in meeting the needs of our 

academic community. 

�����������	��
	��
�����	

 

Our library has made it our mission to become fully integrated into the life of our campus community, 

and we have succeeded on multiple levels – with students and faculty, and inside and outside the 

library.   

 

Our staff seeks out opportunities across campus to increase our visibility. We:  

• offer programming during Family Weekend (this year: “What is social networking?,” co-

presented by a librarian and a student assistant). 



 





 

 

Our communications coordinator produces monthly newsletters that are posted in the library and 

across the campus. Monthly table tents are also distributed on library tables and in the dining hall. 

Library announcements (about upcoming events, new resources, etc.) are regularly posted to the 

campus online portal (my.hollins). 

 

We also take advantage of the fact most Hollins 

undergraduates live on campus by setting up bookmobiles 

in the campus dining hall once a month. We bring either 

themed materials (e.g., horror stories at Halloween) or 

simply a sampling of new books and DVDs. During those two 

hours of bookmobile time, we average 20 check-outs. Even 

more valuable than the steady circulation of materials is the 

interaction with the many students, staff and faculty who 

stop to browse the materials and chat with the librarians 

(after a year and a half of bookmobiles, we now recognize 

several “regulars” that stop and browse every time). We get 

a lot of positive comments regarding this service; 

conversations also regularly lead to reference follow-up 

when the bookmobile packs up and returns to the library. 

 

Our faculty members are heavily involved in building our collection, and in some cases spend all the 

materials order money allotted to particular departments. The librarians do retain money for 

discretionary spending, so that they may balance the collection as needed. Our current collection 

consists of nearly 240,000 volumes, and we added 4,854 volumes to the collection in the most recent 

year (while withdrawing 934 volumes).  

 

When the campus released its new strategic plan in 2006, two of the four emphases were on leadership 

and sustainability. The library responded with efforts to align collections and services with the greater 

campus effort. That same spring, a budget line was established to purchase materials for leadership 

studies; a staff member enrolled in library school was encouraged to evaluate the existing collection and 

work with leadership program administrators and faculty, to assess program needs and develop 



 

Our collection also benefits from a long-standing reciprocal borrowing arrangement we established with 

Roanoke College (a private liberal arts college located eight miles away in Salem). We share our 

integrated library system and public access catalog, and our students may either use the Roanoke library 

(this option is particularly useful to nontraditional students who live nearby) or request via the catalog 

any circulating item that Roanoke owns. The material will be delivered the next weekday by a courier 

service. In this manner, we have doubled the size of the collection accessible to our students. During 

2007-08, the Hollins community checked out 2,420 Roanoke College items, accounting for 15% of the 

total circulation to Hollins affiliates.  



 

staff, and faculty regarding materials held in her department. She takes advantage of Hollins’ smaller 

classes to offer students hands-on experience with rare books and manuscripts that they might not be 

able to obtain at larger schools.  
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We are responsive to the requests of our community, and are always looking for new ways we can 

involve the community in our decision-making (for instance, we are currently developing a student 

advisory committee that will hold its first meeting in February). Our suggestion/comment box is located 

next to the Circulation Desk on the first floor. All comments we receive in the box are placed on a public 

bulletin board on the library’s first floor, and we place our responses on the board next to the 



 

II. Leadership in developing and implementing exemplary 

programs that other libraries can emulate. 
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Our library has been at the forefront of the campus movement to turn campus jobs from the traditional 



 

The library has taken a leading role in pursuing environmentally friendly outcomes. In the past year, 



 

especially valuable in a small library where any individual person may not handle that many reference 

questions during a given week. 

 

The reference questions database is now being used throughout the library. In an attempt to catalog all 

the reference work taking place, we have begun recording all personal reference inquiries we receive. As 

we continue to monitor our reference activities in this way, we can use the number of personal contacts 

to better reflect our workload and the relationships that we have built with students and faculty.  
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At a reference staff meeting one day in August 2008, we were brainstorming ideas to improve our 

reference service. One frustration expressed was our location – when our building was built in 1999, a 

permanent reference desk was built to the immediate left of the library entrance. Although we were 

next to the door, nobody could see us when they entered, because they would have to look behind 

them. In addition, the location did not offer good sightlines to the circulation desk .  

 

After discussions regarding possible solutions, we took action. We walked downstairs, looked at possible 

locations, and started measuring tables. Thirty minutes later, our reference desk was in a new location; 

the next day, it had a working internet connection, and our reference staff became immediately visible 

to everybody entering the library’s main doors. The change has been dramatic.  

 



 

When decisions need to be made within the library, library director Joan Ruelle seeks broad 

participation in strategic planning and decision making.  When we have attained organizational 

agreement on these big picture issues, the functional decision-making is given to the individuals with 

expertise in that function. Our staff knows that Ruelle will support our decisions so long as they resonate 

with our larger goals.  This has brought about a greater sense of ownership, enjoyment and creativity in 

the work of our staff.  

 

When the public services librarian and outreach 

coordinator decided to try a new approach to library 

orientation this fall, every single library staff member 

pitched in to help – for a rather unordinary 

orientation. The library hosted a poker run for all the 

new Hollins students. Small groups of students visited 

seven locations in the library, then took their hand of 

playing cards to the finish. At each location, a staff 

member greeted the students with words about that 

spot (whether study rooms or the DVD shelves), then handed them a card. And each staff member did 

this cheerfully, while wearing a tiara with playing cards attached to the top (to help students easily 

identify the people they needed to see).  

 

Our staff excellence goes beyond intra-staff cooperation. We are also invested in efforts to participate in 

the community of libraries across our area, our state, and our nation.  

  

Our information technology librarian has been selected for the 2009 class of ALA’s Emerging Leaders. 

Our arts liaison and technical services librarian (who, we are sad to say, is leaving us in mid-December 

for her new job at the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill Libraries) is the Publicity Officer for the 

Music Library Association. Our public services librarian was elected to the chair-elect position of the 

Public Relations and Marketing Section of LAMA for 2008-09, and was the 2008 chair of the Virginia 

chapter of the Association of College & Research Libraries. Our library director team teaches an ACRL 

course, “Teaching Portfolios for Librarians,” and serves as the representative of the private institutional 

libraries on the Resources for Users Committee of VIVA, the Virginia statewide library consortium.   

 

Our outreach coordinator, Maryke Barber, who will complete her master’s degree in library and 

information science in December, is on the board and is a former vice-president of the Roanoke Valley 

Library Association, an organization of public, school, and academic libraries in our area. Barber will 

soon be filling one of the professional librarian positions – she has been hired as our new arts liaison 

librarian.  

 

As seen through Barber’s promotion, library director Joan Ruelle is committed to providing 

opportunities for professional development and advancement to all of our staff members. Our travel 

budgets are generous for a library of our size, allowing our staff to take part in state and national 

organizations. Eight of our eleven staff members attended either the 2008 ALA Midwinter Conference in 

Philadelphia or the 2008 ALA Annual Conference in Anaheim. Hollins has also served as host for multiple 

SOLINET training sessions in past years, and hosted a regional meeting of the Virginia chapter of the 

ACRL in 2007.  

 



 

Loan coordinator came to us in May 2008 with an MLIS, but had focused on special collections during 

her studies (in addition to working in the university’s interlibrary loan department). Now she was 

interested in getting broader academic library experience. In less than a year at our library, she has 

gained reference desk experience and team-taught multiple library instruction sessions with 

experienced instructors – all while doing a superb job of running our Interlibrary Loan and FLEX 

operations.  

III. Substantial and productive relationships with classroom 

faculty and students. 

 

Our library has developed strong relationships outside the classroom with faculty through the FLEX 

service and the regular Friday faculty lunches, as noted in the sections above. In part because of the 

informal networking opportunities available to us, and in part due to a greater institutionalized 

dedication to research skills, we have established a thriving instruction program.  

 

Nearly a decade ago, Hollins created the Skills and Perspectives curriculum, which established a baseline 

of skills and perspectives that students needed in order to graduate. Classes were designated as 

containing particular skills (oral communication, applied research, basic quantitative reasoning) and/or 

perspectives (aesthetic analysis, global systems, etc.).  

 

The applied research skill is described thusly:   

 

“Information literacy is an essential element in the education of a lifelong learner.  It involves not 

only recognizing the need for information, but also having the ability to locate, gather, use and 

document that information to effective ends.  Students must be information literate if they are to be 

successful in their undergraduate careers, their professional work and daily lives.”  

 

There are three goals associated with the skill: 

• To identify and select the most appropriate investigative methods or information retrieval 

systems. 

• To identify, locate, and retrieve information. 

• 



 

the same level of instruction in 2007-08 (teaching 51 

sessions) even following the departure of two 

librarians in the spring/summer of 2007, and the 

introduction of two new liaison librarians. And just in 

the fall semester of 2008, we have taught 44 sessions, 

putting us on pace to easily surpass our previous highs.  

 

The 2007 Southern Association of Colleges and Schools 

report of the reaffirmation committee found that 

Hollins “has shown that students are involved in 

regular and timely instruction in the use of information resources. Indeed, its instruction program is 

exemplary.” 

 

Much of the credit for our growth in instruction can also be attributed to the subject liaison model 

introduced in 2003. No longer was one librarian responsible for the majority of the instruction sessions. 

This has led to increased communication between faculty and librarians, and stronger relationships. 

Faculty members know that when new liaison librarians arrive, they will be their primary point of 

contact for instruction, collection development, and any other library-related need.  

 

2007 saw the introduction of another essential component to the library’s growing instruction program. 

The university began a program of first-year seminars to improve the quality of the educational 

experience and the engagement levels of first-year students. These four-credit classes are taught by 

faculty members in an area of their expertise, and often feature “fun” titles – for example, “Heroes: Not 

the TV Show.” When the model of these courses was constructed, the faculty agreed that the applied 

research component should have a place in all courses, giving the library a new route to reach the 

campus’ first-year students. After offering instruction sessions for eleven of the sixteen first-year 

seminars in 2007, we taught at least one session for twelve first-year seminars this fall (teaching 

multiple sessions for six of those twelve).  

 

The library is also working to assess its impact on the first-year seminars. This year, to complement our 

traditional instruction sessions assessments (which ask for the students to rate the usefulness of the 

session, tell us what was the most important thing they learned, etc.), we are taking a more qualitative 

approach. In partnership with several of the first-year-seminar instructors, we arranged for a preliminary 

bibliography assignment. Librarians received the bibliographies and offered suggestions and comments 

on the students’ sources and search strategies. Internally, we assigned numerical ratings for each 

preliminary bibliography. The instructors will also share the students’ final projects with us, and we will 

compare both bibliographies to analyze how much the students grew as researchers over the course of 

the semester.  

 

The individual feedback offered via the preliminary bibliography assignment has been very well received 

by students: 

• “He gave me a search term I could use that was helpful. I really appreciated the time he put into 

it, I was surprised. He’s been really supportive.”  

• “I received great feedback, very reassuring. (I very much like getting feedback from a source 

outside the class!)” 

 



 

 

Our library is also placing an emphasis on personal assistance for thesis writers. As a trial run in the fall, 

and by arrangement with the senior seminar advisor for international studies, the students in this thesis-

writing course were required to consult with the social sciences liaison for assistance. They contacted 

the librarian in advance to make an appointment, and the librarian spent an hour or more prepping prior 

to their visits. When each student arrived, he was 

ready to share a variety of relevant resources.  

 

This kind of personal attention is a hallmark of our 

integration into the classroom, and will hopefully 

make us as indispensible for students as we are 

for many of our faculty. Beyond the instruction we 

offer for their classes, faculty members also rely 

heavily on us for assistance with their own 

research.  Michelle Abate, an assistant professor 

in English, acknowledge our assistance in her 2008 

book, Tomboys, and art professor Kathleen Nolan 

has told us that we will be named in the 

acknowledgements of her forthcoming book.  

 

Conclusion 

 

Small academic libraries are often seen as handicapped by their size; lack of a large collection and a 

sizeable technology department can make a library seem less than equipped for supporting the needs of 

a modern institution. At our library we treat our size as a strength, with cross-trained staff who are 

tapped into the university community. We use low-tech methods such as the bookmobile and the poker 

run orientation to connect directly with faculty and students; they in turn feel connected to their 

librarian, who might answer their instant message query one day, teach information literacy in their 

first-year seminar the next – and face them down in a campus-wide kickball tournament on day three. 

Small also means flexible: with precious little hierarchy to navigate we have in a relatively short time 

instituted major changes such as changing the librarian-faculty relationship to an effective liaison model, 

starting an IM reference service or even moving the entire reference desk. 

 

No matter our size, none of this would be possible without a dedicated staff that is committed to 

working together and in partnership with the university community. It is on their behalf, and on behalf 

of the students, faculty and staff at Hollins that have benefitted from the library’s service, that we 

submit this application. 


